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[Dr. McKinley, message, Brotherly Kindness] 
[music] [applause] I want us just to pause and pray together for a moment.  
 
Father, in this moment we do give You thanks for what Peter called the 
precious blood of Christ. We thank You for Your love poured out for us. And 
I pray that every person in this room tonight would hear and embrace and 
know the message of Your love for them, personally, individually, 
specifically. And Father, that that message of love and that work of 
redemption would capture our hearts in such a way that we would never be 
the same, that we would live for You, and Lord, that our lives would be 
lived in return to sing to You “I love You, Lord Jesus.” For it is in Your 
name that we pray. AMEN AMEN 
 
Well, I loved getting to hear that tonight and appreciate so very much 
Tracey Drake singing tonight. Some of you know, not all of you know that 
for the past 18 years Tracey has been my ministry assistant and she has 
been a tremendous blessing to my life, to all the work of my ministry, to 
my family. Connie’s here with me tonight and will testify how many things 
Tracey has done to support and encourage our family. She was with us here 
in Dallas at Prestonwood in the early days. And then in Merritt Island, 
Florida, and then in Boca Raton, Florida, and then back to Dallas. So she’s 
made the full journey of life and ministry with us to ah… this place and 
ah… hardly any thing that comes… Well really, nothing that comes out of my 
life and office doesn’t come except that it goes through her hands, 
including the Connection guide that you get every week. She designed and 
put this together from day one. Every one of the ones we’ve had of these… 
the… the look and the feel and the communication of that, all of my message 
notes, ah… all of the things on the web that relate to ah… to my aspects of 
ministry… Powerlunch and Connection and all those things. And I am just so 
very grateful for Tracey’s life and ah… her service and her faith, and she 
really has been a person who has been willing across many years to step to 
the background and yet to use incredible gifts of excellence to bless and 
to benefit ah… my ministry and the ministries of churches that we have 
served. And I’m so grateful for that. So I just wanted to say a big thank 
you one more time to her for doing that tonight, and singing and sharing, 
and ah… The Bible says, “Give honor to whom honor is due.” And there’s a 
lot of honor to be given to her ah… and her gifts in ministry. Of course, 
she’s a musician. [applause] 
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Yeah, why don’t you share that with her? Is she still in here? Did she… 
there she is, right there. And ah… all of these gifts have been used for 
the glory of Christ. I’m so thankful for that. 
 
Well, I’m really glad to see you tonight. I am excited about what this week 
means for each and everyone of us as we make the journey through the 
Passion of the Christ, to the victory that we have in Jesus, and the 
triumph of Easter. And I know that you are looking forward to the 
opportunities that we have to share ah… our faith, and to communicate the 
message of Christ to others. And ah… that’s what living for Christ is 
really all about. 
 
If you have your Bible tonight, I want you to take it and open it to 2 
Peter chapter 1. We’ve been involved in a series since the beginning of 
this year that we’ve called THE SEVEN ESSENTIALS. And apart from a few 
interruptions here and there and some ah… expansions to what we do on 
Wednesday nights, we been right along the way in this series, trying to 
look at the things that Peter, the follower of Christ, said are essentials 
if we are going to be fruitful, if we’re going to be effective, if we are 
going to live productive Christian lives. And so we’ve been studying this 
and looking at this together. 
 
But before I read our passage ah… tonight, I simply want to call your 
attention to something that took place just a few weeks ago. Actually it 
was on a cold January morning, a Tuesday morning that a man by the name of 
Wesley Autrey, an otherwise unknown 50 year old construction worker and 
former Navy veteran suddenly moved from obscurity to the front page of the 
USA Today newspaper. His picture was there right in the box on the side, 
and not only was he on the front page of USA Today, He was in all the major 
newspapers across the nation. He ended up having an appearance and an 
interview on the CBS Morning Show, and then later that week was on the 
David Letterman’s show.  
 
And what was it that got Wesley Autrey all of this attention? Well, let me 
just say he didn’t win the lottery. [ha] I know you might think that would 
be one thing that would take someone from obscurity to popularity 
overnight. Nor did he commit some kind of a crime. In fact, to the 
contrary, the incredible thing about Wesley Autrey was an act… a simple 
act, and yet a vital act that took place on a New York subway. Let me read 
to you just a moment. It says: 
 
On Tuesday, while waiting for a downtown Manhattan train, Autrey saw 
Cameron Hollopeter, a 15… a 19 year old (excuse me) a 19 year old film 
student suffering some sort of a medical episode. Suddenly he stumbled down 
the platform at the train track of the subway and fell into the pit. Autrey 
saw this young man as he fell from the platform down into the pit and 
noticed that there was a subway train approaching. And Autrey said that “As 
I stood there, I realized that if I didn’t do something, this man was 
either going to be killed or dismembered.” And though he was standing with 
his two young daughters, he decided he had to do something.  
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So he jumped down onto the tracks, grabbed the 19 year old man who was 
having this medical episode, rolled him into a drainage trough that was 
cold and wet and very unpleasant smelling and literally smothered him while 
the southbound number one train came into the 137th Street College Station 
ah… station that was there. The train hit the emergency brake because they 
realized there were objects… human bodies laying there on the track and 
below the track. And the train skidded to a halt but not until after the 
first 2 or 3 cars had gone over the place where these men were.  
 
Well somehow by the grace of God they were protected. They had managed to 
get into a space that got them away from the tracks and low enough below 
the train that their lives were not threatened. Medical personnel did 
appear and attended to the 19 year old who ended up going to the hospital 
but Autrey didn’t even have to go to the hospital. In fact, he refused to 
go.  
 
The one thing he said when it was all over, he said… when he was on the 
Early Show, he said, “You know, I just saw this guy and I knew that 
somebody needed to get to him. Somebody’s got to save him!” And here’s what 
he said, “I was the closest one.” He said, “Of all the things that could 
happen and all the people that were there,” he said, “when it all came down 
to it, I was the one closest and I decided that I needed to do something. 
And so Autrey jumped in, saved the young man’s life, and, of course, 
suddenly went from being someone that no one knew to a person whose story 
was being heralded everywhere. 
 
And yet over and over again I thought about that statement. “I [tap] was 
the closest [tap] one[tap].” I was the one who had a clean shot. I was the 
one who had an opportunity. I was the one who felt the responsibility. I 
was the one who decided to take an act and an action. And as a result he 
saved that young man’s life. What he did in that moment was an act of 
kindness. It was an act of compassion… human compassion, trying to help and 
trying to save the life of another. It was a kindness that is often not 
seen and missing in our society today. 
 
What I mean by that is you know how our world is. You know how people treat 
one another. So many more times in the subways and in the elevators and in 
the parking lots and on the highways, the attitude and the action that we 
portray to one another is more often than not quick tempered, 
confrontational encounters, harsh and demanding… or demeaning comments and 
rude expressions. And we see this going all around.  But here in this 
moment there was a man who saw a man in need and he decided to respond. And 
that act of kindness suddenly became something that stopped everyone and 
caught everyone’s attention and said, “Hey [tap]! Don’t we all have 
something that we can learn from this?”  
 
It was Goethe the poet who said, “Kindness is the golden chain by which 
society is bound together.” Those are wonderful statements and beautiful 
words, but the reality is, is that society seems to be unraveling because 
that chain of kindness is fraying and breaking and tarnishing in our world 
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today. But do you know when it comes to the issue of kindness and the way 
that we treat one another, it’s not simply a social issue for society, it’s 
a very important issue in the matter of who we are in the church.  
 
The Bible has a lot to say about this concept of Christian community… that 
we are to be a community of people… believers, bound together through Jesus 
Christ that are to act and live and to respond to one another in a way that 
is becoming of this common relationship that we have in Christ.  
 
And so as Peter is describing the 7 essentials and talking about the things 
that are needed in our lives, beginning in verse 5 he begins to expand, to 
add the things that are needed for our faith. And not only does he begin 
with the things that are personal and internal as we’ve been looking at, 
but now he begins to enlarge that to the things that are outward and 
expressive towards others.  He says, beginning in verse 5:  
 
5) For this very reason, make every effort to supplement your faith with 
(what? What’s the first word?) virtue, and then virtue with (what?) 
knowledge, and knowledge with self-control, and self-control with 
steadfastness, and steadfastness with godliness, and godliness with (what?) 
brotherly affection.  
 
Some translations say brotherly kindness; others say brotherly affection. 
But the whole idea is that in the Christian community we are not to live in 
a self-absorbed, self-indulged state. We are to live our lives and we are 
to express our faith in a communion and community with one another that is 
becoming of the life that we have in Christ. And the Bible calls this 
brotherly affection… brotherly kindness. 
 
I want us to look at this concept tonight… this term, this characteristic… 
brotherly kindness, brotherly affection, and I want us to look at it in 
several ways. First I want us to define it. I simply want us to pause and 
define what does the Bible mean when it says “brotherly affection” or 
“brotherly kindness”?  
 
Now the event that I read to you earlier unfolded on a subway in New York 
City, but in reality the word that is used here is the word that is used to 
define another city in our nation of great historic importance. It is the 
city of Philadelphia. And while this didn’t happen in Philadelphia… this 
event with Mr. Autrey, the word Philadelphia literally means the city of 
what? You know what it means. [brotherly love] Brotherly love. But you know 
where that word Philadelphia came from? It came from the Greeks. It came 
from the Greek world. Philos and adelphis. It’s the idea of brotherly love.  
 
And therefore that Greek concept… that New Testament concept that Peter 
speaks of here literally if you were reading this in the Greek New 
Testament it says philadelphia; that’s what it says. But we need to add to 
godliness, philadelphia. We need to add this quality of brotherly love and 
brotherly affection.  
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Now there are 3 words in the Greek to u… or to define or to ultimately be 
used to describe our one word love. You know we’ve made love one big 
general term. It’s kind of the generic term for any kind of positive 
emotion that we have toward anything in life. But that was not true in the 
Greek world. In the Greek world they had 3 words. The first word which is 
not found in the Bible but was true of the culture was the word eros… eros. 
You know this word. It’s all over our world. It’s a lot of our music, it’s 
clearly a part of the marketing of our culture. It’s anything erotic, 
anything sensual, anything that elicits human passion and desire. Now that 
word is not used in the Bible in any context but it was common in the Greek 
culture to talk about that whole aspect of the baser side of human nature 
and the expression of eros… erotic love. 
 
Then the Bible talks about… and the Bible uses the word philo… philo which 
is the word that literally means a family relationship, a connection; the 
idea of common identity within a community and of caring for one another. 
It’s the word that is here… philadelphia, brotherly love. It’s that kind of 
love, that kind of affection. There’s a sense of consideration, a sense of 
compassion for one another.  
 
Interestingly enough this word throughout the Bible is never used to 
describe man’s love for God. It is always used to describe our relationship 
to one another. And the whole idea of how we, having experienced the love 
of God, should now connect and commune with one another. Therefore it is to 
be the governing principle of all relationships within the family of faith. 
 
One of the greatest blessings that I receive on a rather recurring basis 
are the number of times that people tell me about this church family and 
the way that it has mobilized or responded to a time of need in their 
lives. I can’t tell you how many times I’ve heard people say, “You know, I 
could have never believed that a church as big as Prestonwood could respond 
to someone like me in a moment of need.” 
 
I was on the phone with someone in Phoenix, Arizona… Tuscan, Arizona just 
about an hour and a half ago and they said to me, “It’s going to take me 
days when I get home just to tell the people of Prestonwood what they’ve 
done to meet needs here at the time of the death of my father.” You know, 
that’s really a wonderful testimony. And I don’t do that just to blow our 
trumpet and herald how good we are and what a great job we do, cause 
listen, I know… In fact one of my great fears is that there would just as 
easily be a moment where we would stumble, miss, fall. There may be 
somebody listening to me tonight, saying, “Hey, this church didn’t respond 
to me.” I want you to know if you’ll let me know about it afterwards, I’ll 
be the first to apologize ‘cause that’s not what we want to do. We want to 
meet one another’s needs.  
 
But I do hear it over and over again, and I do thank God for the expression 
of love, of philadelphia… not prune juice, Philadelphia that takes place, 
that loving care and compassion for one another here in the body of Christ 
known as Prestonwood. 
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The third term for love that is found and is used in the Bible exclusively 
of God and His love for us is the word agape. Agape is the word that means 
unconditional love, sacrificial love. When the Bible says [Romans 5:8], “God 
demonstrated His own love toward us in that while we were yet sinners, 
Christ died for us.” It wasn’t simply an act of affection; it was an act of 
passion, of loss, of grief, a cost… that Christ died for us on the cross. 
 
So I say all that to say that while we use the word love to talk about, you 
know, loving chocolate pie and loving our wives and loving our cars and 
loving our kids and loving our church and loving God… You know we use that 
word so generically. In the Greek world there were different terms and 
different nuances, and this term brotherly love… brotherly affection has a 
lot to do with a characteristic that God desires in the community of faith.  
 
So having defined it… I hope I’ve defined it for you… I want to develop it 
just a little bit. I want us to develop… take a look at how the Bible used 
this term and what the Bible says about this term. So I want you to take 
your Bible and just sort of move through it with me, or if you need a pew 
Bible, there’s one there. We’ll put the ah… reference here on the screen. 
But this phrase brotherly love… brotherly affection appears several 
different times and places in the book of Peter. 1 Peter chapter 1 and 
verse 22, Peter says this: 
 
22) Having purified your souls by your obedience to the truth for a sincere 
brotherly love, love one another earnestly from a pure heart. 23) Since you 
have been born again, not a perishable seed, but an imperishable through 
the living and abiding word of God.  
 
The Bible says there needs to be an honesty, a sincerity, a reality to the 
love that we share. We’re not to live as hyp… hypocrites who say we love 
one another; we are to, as the Bible says here, “Show obedience to the 
truth with a sincere brotherly love.” That’s what it says in 1 Peter 1:22. 
 
Listen to what Titus said in Titus 3, and verse 15. Titus is one of the 
pastoral epistles. First and 2 Timothy and Titus. You know all the 5 books 
with “T’s” go together in the New Testament. Did you know that? First and 2 
Thessalonians, 1 and 2 Timothy and Titus… all five of them are right there 
together. One big five T crew right there together. Okay? But Timothy and 
Titus are the books that have to do with pastors and ministers. Listen to 
what it says here in Titus 3:15. 
 

15) All who are with me send greetings to you. Greet those who love us in 
the faith. 
 
He’s talking about an expression of affection. As… as he’s writing he’s 
saying, “Greet all of those who love us in the faith.” Maybe you’ve been on 
the phone with somebody and you’ve said to them, “Boy, I love you and be 
sure and tell… you know tell their wife, tell their kids, tell all… you 
know people that you love back home or people that you love in place that 
you don’t get to see often. You know, just tell them that we love them.” 
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And those expressions are exchanged back and forth. Here this word love is 
that same concept of giving expression of affection to one another.  
 
Listen to Romans 12, 9 and 10… Romans 12, 9 and 10. I love this passage in 
Romans 12. It’s a lot of little short lists of … of… of actions and 
responses that we’re to have to one another. The Bible says: 
 
9) Let love be genuine (beginning in verse 9) Let love be genuine. Abhor 
what is evil. Hold fast to what is good. 10) Love one another with brotherly 
affection, outdo one another in showing honor. 
 
The Bible says let this brotherly affection just be contagious among you, 
that you honor one another and you express affection to one another. And 
there’s an action and an interaction that brings us together, and there’s a 
cohesiveness to how we are and what we do. Not that we’re just a bunch of 
separate individuals who all have a faith inside of us, but that this faith 
has us collectively stuck together and bound together.  
 
And then 1 John 3:17 and 18… 1 John 3:17 and 18 says: 
 
17) But if anyone has the world’s goods and sees his brother in need, yet 
closes his heart against him, how does the love of God abide in him? 18) 

Little children, let us not love in word or talk, but in deed and in truth. 
 
Do you see this development of this theme of brotherly affection… of 
expressive love that is found in portions of the New Testament? Clearly it 
was something that was illustrated in the ministry of Jesus when He told 
the parable of the Good Samaritan. He talked about 2 men who were important 
men who walked by a man in need. They simply left him on the side of the 
road. But another man who considered this man his neighbor showed him 
brotherly affection… brotherly kindness and was careful to care for him. 
 
So as we develop a concept of brotherly kindness and brotherly affection, 
what we’re doing is we’re gaining a deeper understanding of what it means 
to be a part of true and genuine Christian community. And God intends for 
His church to be a connected place and to be a caring place… a connected 
place and a caring place. 
 
You’ll notice in your ah… this week in Christian history that is mentioned 
there in your ah… worship guide tonight something of the life and 
ultimately the death of Dietrich Bonnhoeffer. Bonnhoeffer was a German 
pastor who spoke against Hitler and the Nazi invasion and progression of 
Germany. He ultimately was considered and called a… ah… political adversary 
and ended up in a concentration camp, and actually died just days before he 
was to be released and before the end of the war. It was a tragedy to see 
the death of Bonnhoeffer at an early age. He was a brilliant man… wrote a 
number of books.  
 
One of those books though that is not as well known as others is a book 
called Life Together. And Bonnhoeffer in that book called Life Together, 
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talks about this idea of Christian community. Let me read to you something 
that he said. He said: 
 
“Our community with one another consists solely of what Christ has done to 
both of us. I have community with others and I shall continue to have 
community only through Jesus Christ. The more genuine and the deeper our 
community becomes, the more will… the more will everything else between us 
recede. The more clearly and purely will Jesus Christ and His work become 
the one and only thing that is vital between us. Christian community is not 
an ideal which we must realize; it is rather a reality created by God in 
Christ in which we may participate.” 
 
God has created this community and we’re a part of it! That’s why we 
believe in the identity of membership at Prestonwood. Because we don’t 
think this is just sort of an anonymous community; this is an identifiable 
community that expresses itself in a personal, local place and together as 
a part of this community we live out this instruction, we live out this 
expression of brotherly kindness toward one another. And the whole idea is 
not one of pretense; it’s one of reality and of practice. 
 
So that brings me to the third and the final thing that I’d like to speak 
to you about tonight, and that is, not only how we can define this idea of 
brotherly kindness, and develop it, looking at it in Scripture, but 
obviously it all comes down to one thing… how do we demonstrate it? How do 
we demonstrate this sense of community? How is this to be seen and shared 
and expressed in our lives? 
 
Well, let me identify ah… about 82 ways here that you can do this together. 
(Okay, you are still out there. I’m just being sure. For those of you 
watching live-streaming, I got pretty much of a yawn and very small cackle. 
Some people are trying to figure out how to get to the doors right now.) 
But ah… we’re going to talk about how to demonstrate what is means to be a 
part of this community of faith. And so let’s talk about it through some 
very specific ways. 
 
First, if I want to demonstrate brotherly kindness and affection within the 
context of Christian community, the first way that it is seen and 
demonstrated is togetherness… coming together. The way that we are when we 
are together. I love the fact that in the book of Romans chapter 16 and 
verse 16, the Scripture gives us an instruction about the expression of our 
togetherness and of this brotherly kindness and affection.  
 
Now how many of you believe the Bible is the Word of God? Okay. How many of 
you believe that we should take the Bible literally? Okay. Let me read to 
you Romans chapter 16, verse 16. I want you to look at your neighbor while 
I read it. The Bible says: 
 
16) Greet one another with a holy kiss. All the churches of Christ greet 
you. 
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Hey! Let go of her back there! Is that your wife? Okay, I’m just being 
sure!  
 
The Bible says we’re to greet one another with a holy kiss. What do you 
think that means? Well, the Bible is telling us that we need to pay 
attention to one another. We need to recognize one another. We need to 
honor one another. You know how this plays itself out in the Middle Eastern 
culture, right?  
 
In the Middle Eastern culture when people see one another, the greeting is 
not a “Hi, how you doing?” with a handshake. The greeting is that they take 
each other by the shoulders and they kiss on each side of the face… on the 
cheek. It’s an expression of affection, of acknowledgement, of brotherly 
kindness.  
 
And the Bible says when we come together as the church of God, there needs 
to be a sense of … of I recognize you and you recognize me and I affirm you 
and you affirm me. It doesn’t mean that we need to get together and have 
some big kissing session, but it means that there needs to be a sense of 
togetherness, of recognition, of honor and of connectedness together in 
life. 
 
Listen to what Bonnhoeffer had to say again:  
 
“If we are to love, we have to meet. Creating community is something 
different from just meeting one with another as individuals. It is creating 
a body and a sense of belonging, a place of communion and the means… and 
this means meetings. It means that we come together and we seem to belong 
together because of who we are in Christ.” 
 
Now don’t let me for a moment begin to communicate that our meetings should 
be exclusive, that there should be some kind of closure. No, just the 
opposite. There should be an openness. And when people are around us and 
they see the way that we’re relating to one another, they should literally 
come near and say, I want to be a part of this community! I want to get in 
on this! This is what I don’t have in my life! I can be in crowds 
everywhere, but I want to be a part of community! And the way that I become 
a part of community is when we begin to practice this concept of brotherly 
kindness and affection that is seen and that is atmospheric in our 
togetherness. So togetherness is an expression of brotherly kindness. 
 
Gentleness is an expression of brotherly kindness… of brotherly affection… 
gentleness. Learning what it means in the midst of a harsh and rude and 
cruel word… world, to show care and compassion expression to one another. 
Paul said this in the book of Ephesians chapter 4. Let’s look at what Paul 
said in Ephesians 4, and verse 1: 
 
1) I therefore, a prisoner for the Lord, urge you to walk in a manner 
worthy of the calling with which you’ve been called, 2) with all humility 
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and gentleness, with patience, bearing with one another in love, 4) eager 
to maintain the unity of the spirit in the bond of peace. 
 
Paul says: I want you to have a community that is qualified by gentleness. 
And the Bible tells us again and again that we’re to show preference… that 
we’re to show forbearance… that we’re to show honor to one another. And so 
many times the way that that is communicated is through gentleness. And so 
gentleness is a way that we share. What are expressions of gentleness? 
 
Well certainly it can be ah… a word of kindness, it can be a word of 
encouragement, it can be a sense of preference… letting someone go before 
you, let someone have what you might want to step up and take for yourself. 
It can be listening, it can be praying. It can be so many different things. 
But gentleness is an expression of brotherly kindness.  
 
And then there is what I would call connectedness… connectedness. 
Togetherness is the idea of our assembly, but connectedness is the idea of 
us being mobilized and active together, doing things that matter for one 
another and for the mission of the church of Jesus Christ.  
 
One more time I quote from Dietrich Bonnhoeffer: “People enter community to 
be happy. They stay when they find happiness comes in making others happy. 
It is only as we put our roots down into the earth that we begin to see the 
fruits. To be earthed is to come alive in a new sense of mission, a new 
capacity to give light is born, not by myself but in the body of the 
community.” 
 
It’s as I learn to share, as I learn to have this sense of active 
connectedness with others that I’m able to begin to live out and express my 
faith. That’s why we have so many ministries. That’s why we have so many 
volunteers. That’s why we mobilize so many of the different components and 
compartments of this church, is so that people will experience not only 
togetherness but connectedness. And the amazing thing is, is the more 
connected we are, doing the work of the ministry and sharing the Gospel, 
the greater the quality of all of our lives is together and individually.  
 
I heard a story about an old farmer who every year would come to the state 
fair and he would win the blue ribbon prize for the finest, sweetest, best 
corn at the fair. And there was a news reporter who was doing an interview 
with him and asked him some things, and somewhere in the course of the 
interview asked him about the seed that he used. And in the midst of 
talking about it, the farmer said that he not only planted this seed, but 
he shared this seed with all of the other people who were in the ah…  
different farming communities there around him. The reporter stopped and 
said, “Now wait a minute. You’re telling me that you raise this blue ribbon 
corn and everybody honors it and admires it, but you’re telling me you take 
the same seed that you use and that you plant, and you share it with your 
neighbors?” And he said, “Absolutely.” He said, “Well, why would you do 
that?” He said, “Well, don’t you know that whatever my neighbor’s plant is 
ultimately going to grow and as it does, the winds are going to blow and 
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it’s going to cross pollinate. And if they’re using inferior seed and 
lesser corn, than they’re going to ultimately impact my crop. So what I’ve 
learned is if I give them the best of what I have and keep doing what I do, 
I can raise the best and the finest of corn.”  
 
Isn’t that amazing? Just learning what it means to be connected. Learning 
what it means to share. Learning what it means to function together with 
this sense of common community.  
 
Paul described it this way in 1 Corinthians 12 [1 Corinthians 12:12,24-27]: 
 
12) For just as the body is one and has many members, and all the members of 
the body, though many, are one body, so it is with Christ.… … 24) That God 
has so composed the body, giving greater honor to the part that lacked it 
25) that there may be no division in the body, but that the members may 
have the same care for one another.  26) If one member suffers, all suffer 
together; and if one member is honored, then all rejoice together. 27) Now 
you are the body of Christ and individually members of it. 
 
There’s a connectedness. And it’s when we are connected and fulfilling our 
function in the body of Christ that brotherly kindness and brotherly 
affection is being shared. 
 
So there’s togetherness, there’s gentleness, there’s connectedness. Then 
there is faithfulness… faithfulness. True brotherly kindness and affection 
is seen in the lives of people who are faithful, who are consistent, who 
are dependable, who are reliable. And I want to ask you in your actions and 
interactions with other people in your world, could they say of you, and do 
they say of you, “He is a faithful man… she is a faithful woman.” 
Faithfulness. Faithfulness, the ability to be relied upon and counted upon, 
being responsible is so very important. 
 
You know, one of the things that I do hear from time to time in our 
ministry… I’ve told you one of the good things I hear… You know one of the 
bad things I hear on a regular basis? It has to do with something that 
happens in our children’s ministry. I hear over and over that we have 
people who volunteer to serve in that ministry and then no-show… no show, 
no call, no contact.  
 
Now it’s one thing, as you know… It’s one thing to have something happen in 
your life that disrupts your plan for the day. We all have those things 
happen. That’s fine. And that’s… that’s understandable. But you know what 
is not understandable, and frankly should not be something that we let 
happen to us? Is being unfaithful… being unfaithful. In other words, saying 
that I’ll do one thing and just not doing it… not bearing my 
responsibility, not taking my service, not doing anything that would be 
required or expected of me because I don’t want to be accountable to 
anyone. I pray that changes in our ministry. Not that we don’t have days 
where we have to constantly readjust schedules and reallocate volunteers. 
But that every person who has any job, whether it is huge or small, would 
do something to show the spirit of faithfulness. 
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Maybe you’ve heard about an important job that needed to be done at church. 
I heard about it, everybody knew that somebody would do it. Anybody could 
have done it, but nobody did it. Somebody got angry about that because it 
was everybody’s job and everybody thought that anybody could do it, but 
nobody realized that everybody wouldn’t do the job. In the end, everybody 
blamed somebody when nobody did what anybody could have done! [laughter] 
(That’s it! Who’s on first! That’s exactly right!) 
 
But isn’t it amazing how many times we’re willing just to let it be 
everybody, anybody, somebody. No, say let it be me! Let it be me and I’ll 
be faithful because of a spirit of brotherly kindness and affection. 
 
Well there’s a final way that I would identify… (See, it wasn’t 88 or 82… 
however many I told you; just 5!) There’s a final way that ah… brotherly 
kindness is seen and that is in forgiveness… forgiveness.  
 
In the book of Ephesians the Bibles says [Ephesians 4:32], “Be kind to one 
another; tenderhearted, forgiving one another as God for Christ’s sake has 
forgiven you.”  And true brotherly kindness and affection is not only seen 
in togetherness and gentleness and connectedness and faithfulness, but it 
is seen in forgiveness. And when forgiveness is being expressed from my 
heart to yours and your heart to mine, then true brotherly kindness and 
affection is taking place. 
 
There’s a wonderful story from football history of the life of Tom Landry. 
Landry, of course, is known for his character… known for his integrity, 
known for the sense of well-being that he brought to the city of Dallas and 
to the Dallas Cowboys. And we all know that Tom Landry is a legend and a 
legend with honor in this city.  
 
But there was another coach during the years… the Landry years and that is 
a man by the name of Woody Hayes at Ohio State University. Woody was an 
incredible coach but he was a very colorful person, and long before there 
was a Bobby Knight who was known for his outbursts, Woody Hayes had borne 
that moniker and been known for that. Apparently there had been all kinds 
of different experiences with Woody.  
 
But there came a day where his emotions got the best of him and at the end 
of a football game… a major bowl game… Woody Hayes went over and attacked a 
player from the opposing team. It was a tremendous shame and scandal and 
when he got to the office the next morning, he was released; he was fired 
from his position as the head coach of the Ohio State Buckeyes. It was a 
dark day in his life. It was the end of his career in football as a coach 
who had a lot of wins.  
 
But something very interesting happened later that year. There was a 
banquet… there was banquet that came at the very end of the professional 
season. It was a high profile banquet and Tom Landry was one of the men who 
was there and to be honored at that banquet. But you know who he took with 
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him as his guest? Woody Hayes. And everybody was amazed that a man like Tom 
Landry would take Woody Hayes to be there with him. But you know why he 
did? Because he believed that while the man was down and had done something 
that was wrong… and Tom believed that with all of his heart… he believed 
that the man needed to have a sense of forgiveness. And he took him and he 
cared for him and he lifted him and he brought him up. And there are people 
in your world and in my world that need that expression of forgiveness. 
They need to see brotherly kindness being expressed through forgiveness.   
 
Now I’m not ever for a moment saying that we need to condone irresponsible 
actions of other people… I’m not saying that we don’t need to hold people 
accountable and people do all kinds of things beyond getting mad at another 
player on the sidelines that destroy their families and destroy their 
reputations and destroy their businesses and destroy their credibility. But 
I am saying to you and I’m saying to me that forgiveness is a powerful tool 
of expressing brotherly kindness. And there are people around us who need 
to see and to know and to experience that in us. 
 
So Peter says, “As you add to your faith, as you add to it virtue and 
knowledge and self-control and godliness, he says you need to add to your 
faith brotherly kindness.” 
 
Now I do submit to you tonight that God does treat us in this way. Jesus is 
our brother. Jesus left heaven and came to earth and became one of us, that 
He might identify with us, that He might die on the cross as the sin 
bearer, that He might be the Mediator between God and man. Jesus treats us 
with a sense of gentleness. Jesus treats us and expresses to us a sense of 
connectedness, taking on our humanity. Jesus shows us His faithfulness and 
His forgiveness, and ultimately because of what Christ has done, there is a 
togetherness today and tomorrow with Him. That’s what the Christian life is 
all about… what Christ has done for us. 
 
I pray that you know that. I pray that you have experienced that in your 
life. And though I realize that many if not most in this room tonight are a 
part of the community… If not, you can become a part of this community 
tonight. I’m not talking about the church; I’m talking about the community 
of faith. I’m talking about becoming a part of the family of God by 
receiving Christ as your Lord and Savior. 
 
One of the things that I try to do every week is to be sure that on the 
back of this piece there’s a simple statement that tells you how you can 
enter into a relationship with Jesus Christ. If you have any question at 
all about that, I want you to read that, I want you to consider that, I 
want you to pray that prayer that is there. And before you leave tonight I 
hope you’ll use the card that’s on the inner portion, that says: My 
decision today, and that you’ll let us know that you received Christ. 
 
Maybe others of you have received Christ and you need to follow Him in 
baptism. Baptism is the mark of the community. That’s why it is necessary 
to become a member of the church… is that if you confess Christ, then 
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baptism says, “I’m coming under and honoring the structure that God has 
established called the church of Jesus Christ, and I am going to confess 
publicly my faith in Christ in the context of the community of the church, 
and I’m going to let the church community celebrate what Christ has done in 
my life! 
 
And if tonight you’re here and you need to be baptized, (Pastor mentioned 
that earlier)… You want to be baptized even this Good Friday. If you will 
indicate that on that card and say, “I want to be baptized on Good Friday.” 
Just scribble it on there, okay? Drop it in one of these boxes as you leave 
tonight. We’ll call you in the next day or so and get you scheduled for 
Good Friday for baptism, if you want to follow Christ to baptism. The 
baptism doesn’t save you. But baptism is an act… an expression of obedience 
and identification. Obedience to Christ; identification with His church. 
 
If you want to be a part of this church family, make this your community of 
faith that you’re involved in where there’s togetherness and connectedness, 
you can indicate that on that card, too. 
 
So I just… I want to be sure that you know that you can respond in that way 
tonight and I hope that you’ll take these moments to do that and to 
consider that. And I also hope that you will pray much, that what is 
evident here this Lord’s Day, this Easter, is that there would be a spirit 
of brotherly kindness and affection that would be contagious on the 
Prestonwood campuses; at the north campus and at this campus.  
 
I had the joy this afternoon of going up, spending a little bit of time 
with our staff in the north campus. And we gathered around a table and 
prayed together for the weekend. We talked about how the community there 
had had a vision for growth and built a school, never dreaming that God 
would use that school to build and plan a church. Last week nearly 1000 
people were in that gymnasium. Some 10-12 people made public decisions for 
Christ last Sunday. I don’t know what God’s going to do this week, but 
there’ll be 2 services there. There will be 4 services on this campus. 
 
But you know what will make all the difference? You know what will 
authenticate the message and what happens in the celebration? It will not 
only be that people hear the word of God and the testimony of Christ, but 
people see and feel brotherly kindness and brotherly affection. 
 
Jesus said [John 13:35], “By this will all men know My… that you’re My 
disciples; if you have love one for another.” So let’s pray that that’s a 
part of our lives and a part of the expression of who we are this week and 
this weekend together. 
 
There’s one other thing that I want us to do before we close our time here 
tonight. I appreciate you listening and studying and praying with us 
tonight. But we have a group of young single adults who are here tonight. 
You see a little bit about them there in the worship guide under all the 
Easter information. And by the way if you want to do the buffet there it is 
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right there. You just call and get a reservation. Okay? Information is 
there.  
 
But we have a group of your singles who are leaving on April twelfth and 
gone through the seventeenth, taking a mission trip up to Boston, 
Massachusetts to be a part of the church that we’ve planted there called 
Hope Fellowship. Of course, we had numerous occasions to have the pastor of 
that church Curtis Cook come and be here with us. I always try to get him 
in this service when he’s here so we can encourage him and pray for him. 
But we’ve got this team that are going there. We have a prayer guide for 
those days that they’re there. And I want to ask this team of people to 
come up and join me here just a moment. Would you guys come if you’re a 
part of this ah… team that’s going to be going to Boston? Our young single 
adults who are sharing and going to be a part. Why don’t you guys come 
stand right down here tonight? Because I want us to close the service 
tonight with a prayer of commissioning and a prayer of encouragement and a 
blessing for these. 
 
And as some of us are praying over these, I want to encourage the rest of 
you to be praying over some of the needs that are in our guides tonight. In 
every prayer guide there is a card, a yellow card, a blue card. It’s 
evident there what that prayer need is. And that is one of your acts of 
brotherly kindness and brotherly affection; that you would pray for and 
pray with these in their time of need.  
 
But we thank God for you guys tonight! Gab, you going to be leading this 
group? Is that right? So we’re excited about that as Gab will have the 
opportunity to do that. And ah… appreciate very much his role in 
leadership. And ah… we’re excited about what you guys are going to be 
doing. We’re going to pray for you tonight, that God will empower you and 
use you and bless you ah… in a great way. I want us to pray for Hope 
Fellowship for their services this weekend, this Easter, and then this team 
as they come along side them.  
 
So as I have done on numerous occasions I want to ask you if you see 
someone here you’d like to pray for why don’t you just come up and get near 
them. Okay? Let me just ask you to get up, move, get on up here, and ah… 
let’s just have a moment where we come and encircle our friends [music 
begins], these members in our community, and we have an opportunity right 
now to pray for them. And as we are praying over and praying for these 
right here, right now, I want to ask you to be praying for those whose 
needs you have in your hand. You can pray for these, too. Take this prayer 
list. But pray for those needs that you have there and ah…  
 
What a great group this is here. Let’s just get people… you pray for them, 
okay? Let’s just give us a moment here and we’ll pray together. This is 
brotherly affection! This is the family of God. This is community praying, 
serving, giving, loving, testifying of Jesus Christ. Let’s pray together. 
 


